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Director’s Report October Board Meeting 2017.
Conservation Regulations 

Scottish Government have announced the Conservation regulation grading of Scottish rivers for the 2018 season.  

Across the country there has been a significant downgrading of many river systems, 72% of Scottish rivers now fall into Category 3, 16% into Category 2 and 12% into Category1.  The killing of salmon in coastal waters remains prohibited.

In the Cromarty region the Conon has been downgraded to Category 2 and the Alness, Allt Graad and Balnagown are in Category 3 which requires 100% catch and release.  With downgrading of the Alness and Allt Graad clarification will be required on the status of inshore net fishings within the Cromarty Firth for 2018. Links to the reassessment of conservation regulations are available from the Board website.

Fish Counts and 2017 Grilse run
Fishery Management Scotland has produced a briefing note on the 2017 grilse run, which has been circulated to Board Members and is available from the Board website.  The trend of declining grilse stocks and in particular late running grilse has continued.  This has been partly compensated for by an increase in multi-sea winter stocks.  When we open the trap on the Blackwater we will get a clearer picture of the status of our stocks but it appears that the decline in the number of large late running grilse which used to produce the majority of eggs for the Conon hatchery is continuing.

The most recent SSE dam counts are shown below.
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The  count through Tor Achilty stood at 1190 which is up on the 5 year average of 1112.  The graph clearly shows a strong early season run followed by a steep peak in July with a sharp drop in the number of fish passing through the Dam later in the season
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 On the Meig  the count stood at 460 compared with a 5 year average of 333.  
The rod catch on the Conon has held up reasonably well compared to most other Scottish rivers, fishing on the Alness continued through October and there were reports of some fresh fish entering the system in October.
Pink Salmon
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A total of 3 pink Pacific salmon have now been caught in the Cromarty region. On rivers like the Ness and Dee, which have very clear water pink salmon have been observed spawning in numbers.  It is still very uncertain what interaction there may be between pink salmon and native species.   If they were to become established the presence of large numbers of dying pink salmon in early autumn might increase the risk of fungal infection of salmon and sea trout as they approach spawning time.   The juvenile pink salmon hatch in early spring and migrate to sea soon after hatching and so are unlikely to interact with juvenile Atlantic salmon in rivers but may have some interaction with sea trout in estuaries.  Some freshly dug redds were reported on the main stem of the Conon and these were excavated and destroyed.
Bailiffing
Bailiffs patrolled the rivers and coast of the region throughout the summer.  A total of  26 individuals were removed from the rivers for fishing without permission and one was arrested.
We have again had excellent support from Police Scotland with our local Wildlife Crime Officer assisting bailiffs and joining them on some patrols.
Projects / research works
Acoustic smolt tracking project
Glasgow University recovered acoustic listening stations over the summer and analysed the large amount of data collected.  A final report will be produced later in the year.
A total of 80 smolts were fitted with acoustic tags and were tracked for 8 weeks in May and June through lochs Meig, Achonnachie and Garve.  The mortality in all lochs was high but twice as high in the impounded lochs.  The combined mortality through Meig and Achonnachie is very similar to that recorded by our last three years of PIT tagging. This work further emphasises the importance of the issue of downstream smolt passage as the largest factor limiting salmon populations on Meig and Orrin.

Nutrient Research
Board staff worked with a research team from Glasgow University to complete three weeks of electro-fishing, invertebrate and algal sampling.  This is part of a research programme to investigate the effects of restoring the nutrient status of upper catchment streams which have no salmon spawning and dying in them.  Last year's research showed that the addition of small amounts of nutrient, equivalent to that contained in a few dead salmon, increased the productivity of invertebrates in the stream and the weight of fry. Perhaps more importantly the salmon fry in treated streams were produced by more families than in non treated streams where only a few families survived.   This increased genetic diversity could be very important to the sustainability of salmon stocks.  

This year's research follows the survival and growth of last year's fry to the parr stage.  Initial analysis shows a significant increase in parr growth in treated streams, it is intended to look at the effects of this increase on growth in terms of smolt production next spring.
Electro-fishing surveys
A large number of sites were sampled this summer across the Cromarty Firth region, which will give a picture of the distribution and relative strength of salmon stocks as well as recording information on trout, eels and lampreys.  Analysis of the electro-fishing survey data  will take place over the autumn and a report produced.

Contract electro-fishing surveys were undertaken on the Allt Graad and on Wyvis Estate to monitor the impacts of hydro electric development on fish stocks.
Invasive Species Projects

Himalayan balsam clearance was completed by the end of September on rivers around the region.
The spraying of Rhododendron regrowth on the Orrin was completed in September and work has started on spraying and stem injecting Japanese Knotweed.
An announcement on the future of the Scottish Invasive Species Initiative project is expected soon and if the Heritage Lottery Funding Bid is successful, this will provide funding for a further four years of invasive species work for the Cromarty Firth and other fishery trusts.
Cromarty Junior Angling Project
With funding from the SSE Fairburn Windfarm fund, a Cromarty Firth Junior Angling Club has been established.  A PVG scheme to handle disclosure for staff and volunteers has been set up and three Junior angling events took place in September.  This is a development of the schools work which Lynn has developed in recent years.  Children who had been through our education programme, which includes; class room visits, river electro-fishing and kick sampling visits, 'Mayfly in the Classroom' project, adopting their local stream / tree planting and a school angling day were invited to join the Junior Angling Club.

There are already fifty members with between twenty and thirty attending each event at a local stillwater.   Board staff and volunteers from local angling clubs helped with coaching and many of the children have now caught their first trout.  There will be one more fishing event in October and this will be followed by hatchery visits and fly tying sessions over the winter.   Funding bids will be prepared to continue this programme next year and volunteers from local angling clubs will be essential to ensure its continued success and development.
Meetings attended / consultations June - September
Glen Ord Distillery fish passage

Electro-fishing Team Leader refresher and accreditation course

Staff review

Conon Railway crossing 

SFCC Geographical Information System upgrade training

SSE / SEPA drought planning meeting

Abhainn na Glasa site visit

Fishery Management Scotland law enforcement Committee

Fish rescue Conon Bridge

Fish rescue Meig / Luichart tunnel

Completed staff annual reviews
First aid training course

Annual report submitted to Scottish Government 
Electro-fishing open day
FMS Board meeting
Millburn Academy site visit Dunglass Island
Institute of Fishery Management  Scottish Branch meeting
Junior Angling Club events x4

SSE fish rescue
LANTRA SVQ and Rural Skills apprenticeship planning meeting

